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PROCEEDINGS 
 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Morning. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Good morning. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Good to see you.  Good morning.  Thank 

you.  Good morning, everybody.  And welcome to today's meeting of the Board 

of Public Works.  We're going to go ahead and get started with the business of the 

day.  First up, Secretary's agenda. 

Mr. Secretary, good morning.  Good to see you. 

MR. GONTRUM:  Good morning, Governor.  Good to see you.  

And good morning, Madam Comptroller and Mr. Treasurer.  There are 17 items 

on the Secretary's agenda this morning.  However, at the request of Morgan State 

University, I'm withdrawing Item 13.  Leaving 16 items for consideration this 

morning.  I'm happy to assist in answering any questions. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Great.  Thank you so much, Mr. 

Secretary.  I would like to start by calling up Item 17, which is a request from the 

Department of Public Safety and Correctional Services.  And that's to approve 

$9.4 million payment to conclusively resolve the U.S. Department of Labor's 

investigation into timekeeping practices within the Department that resulted in 

underpayments to tens of thousands, tens of thousands of current and retired 

correctional officers and employees.  I bring this up -- and to say that since day 

one that the Moore-Miller Administration has been committed to working with 

our partners at AFSCME to bring this investigation, which this investigation has 

spanned years, to a conclusion as quickly as possible. 

And last July, this Board of Public Works approved a $13 

million -- $13 million in payments to resolve claims for underpayments to 3,874 
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current and former DPSCS employees.  At that meeting, I stated that this 

investigation would remain open.  And I'm committed to working with AFSCME 

to ensure that every last employee who was impacted by the time keeping system 

be made whole.  And today after months of close collaboration with AFSCME 

and this team, including weekly meetings with members of my staff and senior 

leadership of DPSCS and DBM, I'm proud to report that we are conclusively 

bringing this matter to a close with this payment to 5,424 current and former 

employees on today's agenda. 

Today, we're joined by Secretary Carolyn Scruggs from DPSCS.  

And also Mr. Patrick Moran, who's the president of AFSCME Local 3.  I would 

like to recognize Secretary Scruggs for her comments, followed by Mr. Moran.  

Good morning, Madam Secretary.  It's good to see you. 

MS. SCRUGGS:  Good morning, Governor.  Good morning, 

Madam Comptroller, Mr. Treasurer.  Rectifying the inaccuracies of practices were 

paramount to this Administration.  I want to thank both AFSCME, your office as 

well as Department of Budget and Management for their diligent work in helping 

us get this accomplished.  Today, we come before you, as you said, rectifying 

5,424 individuals.  We saw from the previous settlement that we had that we 

needed to go back and look at all classifications that had the word "correctional" 

in it.  Anyone -- not outside of just the correctional officer, but also the 

correctional dietary officer, the correctional maintenance officer, the correctional 

supply officer that may have at one time prior to August of 2021 used the 

TimeClock Plus for that purpose. 

We have since corrected the system.  So that it no longer continues 

to round numbers and create the overtime concern that we had.  As well as we 

have drafted a new overtime policy that is now sitting with our union so that they 

can review it and provide feedback so that we can also implement that.  So I'm 
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very proud of the collaboration that has occurred between all of the agencies and 

the Union.  And I just want to thank everyone for helping us to make our staff 

whole again. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Madam Secretary, thank you.  And also, I 

just want to thank you, your team for the urgency and for the commitment to 

getting this right.  We could not have gotten it done at the speed that this was 

done had it not been for you and your insistence that we do this and do this 

quickly.  So thank you so much, Madam Secretary. 

MS. SCRUGGS:  Thank you, sir. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you.  I'd also like to recognize Mr. 

Moran also for comments. 

It's good to see you.  Good morning. 

MR. MORAN:  Thank you, Governor, and members of the BPW.  

My name is Patrick Moran.  I'm the proud president of AFSCME Maryland.  We 

represent 45,000 public sector employees across the State of Maryland, including 

all the correctional officers employed by the State.  I'm here today with a few of 

them.  Sergeant Okafor from Dorsey Run Correctional Institution, who had 

$6,000 stolen from him.  Sergeant Olaniyan from Jessup Correctional Institution, 

who had $6,000 stolen from him.  Sergeant Gibson and Lieutenant Downing from 

Chesapeake Detention Facility, one of whom had $2,000 stolen from her.  And 

Sergeant Okunoren from Maryland Correctional Institute for Women, who had 

$10,000 stolen from him. 

I want to remind everyone how we got here today.  Former 

Governor Larry Hogan and his Administration orchestrated a scheme to steal 

almost $23 million from overworked and understaffed correctional officers that he 

employed.  This is a department that Larry Hogan oversaw, and his employees 

managed.  After being caught by our union and the federal Department of Labor 

UNOFFICIAL COPY 
FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY. 

To expedite access to BPW records, we post unofficial transcripts as soon as we receive them. 
When the Office has verified the transcript, we will remove the UNOFFICIAL designation. 



8 
 

HUNT REPORTING COMPANY 
Court Reporting and Litigation Support 

Serving Maryland, Washington, and Virginia 
410-766-HUNT (4868) 

1-800-950-DEPO (3376) 

for engaging in wage theft, Larry Hogan's Administration refused to speak with us 

about this wage theft.  Even on his last day in office, Larry Hogan continued to 

conceal the scope of this multi-million-dollar wage theft.  The federal Department 

of Labor found such damning evidence of wage theft under Larry Hogan's 

Administration that he had to pay three years' worth of back pay, the maximum 

federal penalty allowed to thousands of State employees. 

Larry Hogan, his staff, and DPS leadership who perpetrated this 

fraud need to be held accountable.  There's no one that's been held accountable 

yet.  Really, it's a disservice to the taxpayers.  It's a disservice to the employees 

that no one has been held accountable for this wage theft.  Are they still working 

in State government?  Are they working in county government?  They have no 

place in government because they do not have the trust of the taxpayer and the 

People of Maryland. 

We are grateful that we have turned the page and have new 

leadership in Maryland.  Now, we have a partner in the Moore Administration 

who is finally helping us bring resolution to this wage theft by Larry Hogan and 

his Administration.  After the initial settlement, when AFSCME flagged that there 

were still thousands of correctional officers wrongfully left off the list of wage 

theft victims and even more that were still entitled to additional pay, Governor 

Moore, your team kept their word.  And they'd go back and double check 

employee records to ensure that everyone is receiving the money they earned.  

The wages that Larry Hogan stole from hardworking employees, his hardworking 

employees. 

I want to thank you, Governor Moore.  Secretary Scruggs, 

Secretary Grady, Chief of Staff Harris, and the members of the executive team, 

including Manny Welsh and Lucinda Ware, who have worked with us since the 

spring of 2023 to make our members whole to ensure that they receive every 
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dollar of the nearly $23 million that they have earned that was stolen from them 

by Larry Hogan.  We look forward to working together to ensure that our State 

employees are accurately compensated, and those in the former Governor Larry 

Hogan Administration that executed this wage theft are held accountable. 

Thank you, Governor. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you, Patrick.  And thank you for 

your comments.  Thank you also for your partnership.  Thank you for the 

leadership.  And thank you for always remembering who it is we're fighting for.  

So thank you. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Could I ask him (indiscernible)? 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Yes, Comptroller  -- 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you, President Moran, for 

being here and for your diligent work on this case and others.  Are you aware of 

any other wage theft cases against the State government in recent memory in 

Maryland?  I mean, this has to be, what, the largest?  Is this -- you know, I guess 

what I'm thinking is this has to be one of the largest, if not the largest case of 

wage theft by any State government maybe in the nation? 

MR. MORAN:  Yeah, great question.  We represent over a million 

State and county and municipal employees across the United States.  I have never 

of heard anything this large.  I've never heard of anything this absolutely insulting 

to the people -- hardworking men and women that put their life on the line every 

day.  So I, to my knowledge, I've never heard of anything this large. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you. 

MR. MORAN:  Thank you. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Very appalling.  Thank you.  

MR. MORAN:  Thank you all. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you.  Are there any additional 
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comments or questions on this item? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  I was just going to ask Secretary 

Scruggs to clarify just a couple things. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Of course, please. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you, Madam Secretary.  

Thanks for being here.  Thanks so much to the Department and for bringing this 

to resolution.  Thanks again to AFSCME for their collaboration, the Governor's 

Office in partnership with the Department on this effort.  I just thought it was 

worth clarifying for the record, because we did talk about this last summer.  Last 

summer, the Department thought that there were either no other employees or 

very few other employees who were going to be covered, but now there are 2,000 

additional employees that you found.  And I wanted you to clarify why that was 

for the record.  Thank you. 

MS. SCRUGGS:  Madam Controller.  So in the initial review, we 

only reviewed the correctional officer classification.  However, we were told by 

U.S. DOL that we need to go back and look at all classifications in which that 

correctional academy was needed.  So those are your correctional officer, your 

correctional case manager, your correctional dietary officer, your correctional 

maintenance officer. 

We also had to go back and look at individuals that may have 

previously been correctional officers and now are in administrative roles, or 

maybe have been promoted to lieutenants or above.  We had to look -- and take a 

full comprehensive look at everyone.  So that's what made it a little lengthy 

because we had millions of records to go through.  And we wanted to do our due 

diligence to make sure that we did not miss anyone this time around. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  I appreciate that.  And I know that 

you're already doing this, but I think it's important to just clarify what you're 
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doing to ensure that this sort of improper time card practice isn't going to happen 

again. 

MS. SCRUGGS:  Correct.  So the fix was in TimeClock Plus, 

which is the mechanism to track the -- all of their in and out, day in and out.  That 

was fixed in August of 2021.  However, what we did was an extensive review of 

our overtime policy to make sure that everything was in conjunction with the fix 

that we've made.  And to also make sure that our partners at AFSCME 

understood, or whether or not they have any concerns as we move forward.  So 

we're actually working with AFSCME right now to go over that overtime policy.  

And we hope to have that new policy implemented very shortly. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Great.  Thank you, Madam 

Secretary.  I appreciate it.  We appreciate your team's willingness to talk with us 

and work with the Governor and AFSCME on making sure that every penny 

owed to our State employees is rightfully returned to them.  So thank you. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you, Madam Secretary.  Thank 

you, Madam Comptroller. 

And also, if there are no further comments on that item, Madam 

Comptroller, I know there's some Item 5. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Oh, sure.  Yes, I wanted to talk 

about Item 5 on the Secretary's agenda, which includes a wetlands license to 

Baltimore City to complete work that's part of the Middle Branch Resiliency 

Initiative.  This is the best project that no one's ever heard of.   It's amazing.  This 

is an important project that's leveraging federal, state, and local partnerships and 

dollars to revitalize the shoreline, protect the watershed in the Middle Branch in 

Baltimore City through marsh reestablishment, stormwater management projects 

all along that shoreline.  The project is part of a larger vision to reconnect South 

Baltimore neighborhoods, including Cherry Hill, Brooklyn, others to the west 
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port -- to the shoreline through recreation and public access, all while increasing 

the area's climate resilience. 

Over the last several years, I've served on the Reimagine Middle 

Branch Advisory Committee.  And have been proud to support actions that have 

yielded more than $40 million in mostly federal funds for the initiative.  And I'm 

really pleased to see progress on this project in the form of wetlands creation and 

enhancement.  So it's really great to see forward progress.  And I think there's 

even a bill in session this year to replicate the great work that's happening there.  

So thank you and I appreciate the work on this. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Great work and great highlight.  Thank 

you so much. 

Is there a motion to approve the Secretary's agenda? 

(Pause.) 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  So moved. 

(Laughter.) 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  So moved, sorry.  I was reading, 

sorry.  So moved. 

(Laughter.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Is there a second? 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Second. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much.  We'll proceed with 

the Department of Natural Resources. 

Secretary Kurtz, good morning and great to see you. 

MR. KURTZ:  (Indiscernible) Comptroller and Treasurer Davis.  

For the record, my name is Josh Kurtz.  I'm the Secretary of the Department of 

Natural Resources.  The Department has 12 items for your consideration today.  I 

did want to highlight 12A because it's an important example of our 
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Administration shift in bay strategy.  Really, one of the key pieces of that is how 

we better leverage private investment.  And so what this item does is it allows for 

an amendment to the conservation easement so that the landowner can take part in 

an ecosystem services market.  So private investment will go to this property to 

restore bay water quality and help us sequester carbon.  So an important tool in 

the toolbox.  I just wanted to highlight that one.  And I'm happy to answer any 

other questions about other items. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Great.  Thank you so much.  And along -- 

actually along those lines, I would actually just like to highlight Item 8A, which is 

a request from the Department -- from DNR to accept the transfer of ownership of 

Holly Beach Farm from the Chesapeake Bay Foundation.  A place that I know 

you know very well, Mr. Secretary.  And last month, I had the opportunity, 

actually, to spend some time with the Secretary over on Holly Beach Farm -- and 

members of the team.  And we are so excited about this continued partnership 

with the Chesapeake Bay Foundation to protect this absolute national treasure for 

future generations. 

And so I want to thank you, Mr. Secretary.  I want to thank your 

entire team.  I want to thank the team over the Chesapeake Bay Foundation for the 

close partnership with it.  I always say that they didn't talk to me for a while 

after -- after you left them to come run DNR because they were upset.  But we're 

excited that even with you in this new role that this partnership remains incredibly 

strong.  And so I'm very grateful. 

So I'd also now like to turn over to the Comptroller also for 

comments as well. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Great, thank you.  Thank you so 

much, Mr. Secretary.  Great to see you.  You and your team, I know, understand 

that Holly Beach Farm is a unique location and really an incredible addition to our 
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State's property portfolio.  I should put out there if there's any other -- any other 

Marylanders that own coast land that would like to sell it to the State for a dollar, 

let us know. 

And I was looking back at the history of this and came upon one of 

my predecessors.  Comptroller William Donald Schaefer remarked when this first 

happened, that he hoped the State would not be too restrictive of public visitation.  

And so I just wanted to thank you and your team for meeting with me and 

outlining the Department's work toward public access components for Holly 

Beach Farm in addition to sharing some of the unique challenges that are 

associated with such an environmentally sensitive property. 

Could you tell all of us a little bit about your plan for the property, 

confirm that it will definitely be open to the public, and give an update where do 

you stand with sharing a management plan with the public? 

MR. KURTZ:  Yes, absolutely.  And I think the key focus of us is 

finding that balance right now.  So there's significant resources on that property.  

A six-acre freshwater pond, which is within the Critical Area.  One of the only 

one of those in the State.  And so what we're going to do is we'll increase the 

access, kind of more controlled access, through the roadway.  And we'll also do 

much more access from the water.  And this is, I think, really exciting for us as we 

think about a lot of our properties.  We have Hart-Miller Island, James Island, 

where we do a lot of water access. 

And this will be an incredible asset for Anne Arundel County and 

for Annapolis to really foster that.  And we also have a fantastic jumping off point 

at Sandy Point State Park right around the corner.  So we'll be doing a -- our focus 

will be water access, controlled access through the road, and continuing the 

legacy of education there.  So continuing to just build partnerships to bring school 

kids out to learn about Holly Beach Farm, see the restoration work that we're 
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going to be undertaking there and that has already been undertaken, and so we'll 

be sharing that management plan as we build it out.  We're doing it jointly with 

the Park Service and Wildlife & Heritage Service, so that we can properly manage 

the resource and provide that public access. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  That's helpful.  And what's your 

timeline right now on sort of coming out to the public to start talking about the 

plan for the property? 

MR. KURTZ:  So as soon as we close, we're going to start -- so 

there's some structures on the property we need to take care of to make it safe for 

people to come out there.  So once we get those taken down, we'll start doing 

more of that.  We're going to do some public outreach in advance.  Talking to 

Broadneck counsel of government, making sure that people understand the 

direction we're going.  There's a lot of interest in the property.  And so it will be -- 

it will be dependent on ensuring that we've got those buildings taken down and it's 

safe.  But we're hoping to do that rather quickly in the next year or so. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  That's great.  I mean, water access 

is such an important resource.  And the water is such an important resource for 

Marylanders.  And I think too many Marylanders don't have access to the water.  

And so everything that we can do as a State, when we hold an asset to make sure 

that it's open to the public is so important-- in a responsible way, of course.  So 

thank you.  Really excited to visit and to see how this evolves under your 

leadership.  An exciting day.  Thanks. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much.  And thank you, 

Madam Comptroller.  And once we approve the DNR agenda -- in fact, if it's 

okay, I'd like to invite the stakeholders who were involved in this property 

transfer.  If they would join us here at the table for a quick -- for a quick group 

photo.  With that, is there any further discussion on the DNR agenda? 
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COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  No further discussion. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  May I have a motion to approve the 

agenda? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Motion to approve the DNR 

agenda. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  And is there a second? 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Second. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Outstanding.  Thank you so much.  

Maybe we'll do a -- we'll call the group up for a quick group photo.  

UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER:   I think they're coming.   

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Okay. 

(Pause.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Okay.  Next up, the University System of 

Maryland. 

Mr. Hickey, good morning. 

MR. HICKEY:  Good morning, Governor.  Good morning, Mr. 

Treasurer, Madam Comptroller.  Tom Hickey representing University System of 

Maryland.  There are three items for your consideration today.  And I'm happy to 

answer any questions. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Great.  Thank you so much.  Is there any 

discussion on the USM agenda? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  No. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Okay.  May I have a motion to approve 

the USM agenda? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Move to approve the USM agenda. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Is there a second? 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Second. 
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GOVERNOR MOORE:  Outstanding.  Thanks so much.  We'll 

proceed with the MDOT agenda. 

Ms. Radomsky, good morning. 

MS. RADOMSKY:  Good morning, Governor, Madam 

Comptroller, Mr. Treasurer.  For the record, my name is Valerie Radomsky, Chief 

Procurement Officer, Maryland Department of Transportation.  Today we are 

presenting 13 items for your consideration and withdrawing Item 5.  We are 

seeking approval of one action to a certified small business enterprise for 

$300,000.  And two contract award recommendations to dually certified small and 

minority business enterprises valued at approximately $4.88 million.  We have 

representatives available to answer any questions you may have. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much, Ms. Radomsky. 

I'd like to first start off by calling up item 14-GM, which is a 

request from the Maryland Transit Authority to increase the P3 agreement amount 

with the Purple Line Transit Partners by $415 million.  When this when this P3 

agreement was approved by our predecessors, the original agreement was -- the 

original amount of the agreement was $5.6 billion.  The total 30-year project term 

was set to end in 2052.  Eight contract modifications later, the P3 agreement is 

now at $9.8 billion.  And it has been delayed more than four years.  Not anyone in 

our Administration is happy.  We find ourselves once again in a position to have 

to increase the cost of this project and add additional delays. 

And let me also say this bluntly, that no one in my 

Administration -- not me, the Lieutenant Governor, Secretary Wiedefeld, 

Administrator Arnold, any of us, are satisfied that we have to have this 

conversation again.  Especially at a time when our State is working to address the 

fact that we have gone five straight years with essentially flat revenue.  And 

so not only mentioning the fact that we find ourselves at a time when we are 
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facing significant revenue challenges.  And for the first time in a while, that we as 

an Administration are actually choosing to sweat the details about governing and 

sweat the details about these kinds of issues that we inherited, this challenge. 

And it's absolutely infuriating that competence is a basic ask of the 

people of this State.  And it is the result of unwise policy decisions that were 

made long before we had the chance to take office and address it.  So we are still 

cleaning up this mess from years of mismanagement on this project.  And we 

have worked diligently to be able to get the Purple Line back on track.  And so I 

share all of the frustrations that may have -- that my colleagues on this board 

have, especially at a time when our State does find ourselves in -- with significant 

fiscal headwinds. 

But saying that, I also do want to be clear that the Moore-Miller 

Administration is committed to the Purple Line project.  We're committed to 

getting this right.  We're committed to completing it as quickly as possible.  Even 

though we did not create this boondoggle of challenges, we will refuse to ignore 

them.  And so we are 65 percent complete on the construction of this project.  The 

tracks have been laid.  The first light rail vehicle is arriving later this year. 

We are slated to complete construction at the University of 

Maryland.  And we've met many of the other milestones that seemed 

unachievable after the previous contractor just decided to walk away.  And so 

while we can't predict the future, I do want to be clear my Administration is 

committed to delivering this project with minimal delays, and disruptions, or cost 

increases moving forward.  And that work continues today. 

I would like to also turn it over to Administrator Arnold also for 

her comments on this as well. 

MS. ARNOLD:  Good morning.  Thank you, Governor.  So good 

morning, Governor Moore, Comptroller Lierman, and Treasurer Davis.  For the 
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record, my name is Holly Arnold, Administrator of the Maryland Transit 

Authority.  This morning, I'm joined with -- sorry.  With me this morning is 

Purple Line Senior Project Director Ray Biggs, and remotely is Assistant 

Secretary Jaclyn Hartman. 

We're here to request board approval of Modification No.  8 of the 

Purple Line P3 agreement.  The modification includes an update to the revenue 

service availability date or the opening date for the project, extending it from 

spring of 2027 to winter 2027.  It includes compensation of up to 415 million to 

the concessionaire, modifications to certain terms of the P3 agreement, the 

extension of the grant program to businesses impacted by the Purple Line 

construction funded by the concessionaire, and enhanced incentives for 

environmental compliance and pedestrian access during construction.  Additional 

workforce commitments, and changes to certain contract terms and provisions. 

Payment of compensation to the concessionaire is made over 

several years and is contingent on them achieving certain project milestones, 

including arrival and assembly of the first light rail vehicle here in Maryland, 

completion of major construction work on the University of Maryland campus, 

the reopening of the Capital Crescent Trail, and the commencement of systems 

testing.  

 This agreement between MTA and concessionaire marks two 

important milestones of the project.  First, it closes the delays that stem back to 

the previous design build contractor leaving.  And cements a strong partnership 

with the concessionaire to achieve our shared goals of delivering this important 

project to the citizens of Maryland. 

I'd like to also briefly provide an update on the Purple Line project.  

As the Governor said, work along the entire 16-mile project alignment continues 

to advance.  The project is more than 65 percent complete, and construction is 
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actively advancing along the entire alignment from New Carrollton to Bethesda, 

at more than 60 active construction sites.   

With approximately 17,000 linear feet of rail installed and 

construction underway at 13 of 21 stations, the Purple Line has transitioned from 

basically being a massive utility relocation effort to actual construction of 

Maryland's first new light rail service in nearly two decades.  Extensive work is 

ongoing at the University of Maryland, where our team has partnered closely with 

the University to expedite construction on campus.  And they've allowed us to 

close Campus Drive and Union Lane enabling the project team to complete 

construction quicker than if they were working around vehicular traffic. 

The first Purple Line light rail vehicle is scheduled to arrive in 

Maryland later this spring to the Glenridge Operations and Maintenance Facility 

in Prince George's County.  Additionally, the Purple Line project is committed to 

achieving our DBE goals.  As of January, the project exceeded its commitment 

for design.  For construction, we're currently at 17.3 percent of the 22 percent 

DBE goal.  We continue to work closely with the concessionaire and the design-

build contractor to continue to solicitate additional DBE participation and local 

participation. 

It's worth noting that currently 161 construction DBE 

subcontractors have been awarded a total of 249 construction contracts and have 

been paid over $288 million.  The Purple Line is a complex transportation project 

that does require coordination of stakeholders throughout the region.  All of us at 

MTA understand the impact of the prolonged construction that it creates for 

residents and businesses along the alignment.   

As part of this modification, the concessionaire has agreed to 

provide $4 million to extend the program that's currently in place to provide 

grants to businesses impacted by revenue loss due to the extended project 
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construction. 

I want to thank our partners throughout the region for their 

patience and support through this process.  We will continue to work through the 

challenges to deliver this critical project for the citizens of Maryland.  The Purple 

Line will provide a more seamlessly transit connected region better designed to 

serve residents and businesses.  More transit means better access for everyone.  

Fewer cars on the road, less emissions, and more opportunity for economic 

mobility.  The Purple Line is a critical project for the future of the region and one 

that will bring numerous opportunities to the State.  This modification better 

positions our teams to deliver the project that the region deserves. 

So thank you for the opportunity to speak today.  I'm happy to 

answer any questions. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much, Administrator 

Arnold.  And thanks for your work and your leadership on this. 

Madam Comptroller? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Governor.  Thank 

you, Administrator Arnold.  Thanks, Valerie, for being here.  None of us want to 

be here, and I know we all appreciate that.  I want to talk to you about a few 

different items within the Purple Line and about transit generally.   

So first, I have been hearing from some local leaders about the 

challenges that their residents are having around pedestrian safety and ADA 

compliance.  So -- and it's not just one intersection, right?  It's Bonifant Street in 

downtown Silver Spring, Wayne Avenue near Sligo Creek Elementary School, 

Long Branch Library, Long Branch Rec Center -- all challenges, really unsafe 

conditions. 

And I know that the team -- they've been talking about the team 

goes on safety walks where they point things out.  But I mean, honestly, that just 
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gets old after a while for your team and for the residents who then have to, like, 

leave work or not be at dinner because they're doing a safety walk with MTA.  I'm 

glad that Ray is on board now and I appreciate your service and your leadership to 

help address these challenges, but I think certainly in light of the fact that this is 

going to be increased for even longer, it's that much more urgent that we actually 

nail down with our concessionaire how to keep these sites safe for people.  And I 

just wanted to give you the opportunity to explain how you're going to do that. 

MS. ARNOLD:  Yeah, absolutely.  And to be clear, you're correct.  

We have not done a good enough job yet.  It's not acceptable.  We've been having 

multiple conversations with the contractor about setting our expectations.  This 

amendment does add additional incentives for them for the ADA access, for 

pedestrian access.   

And I want to give Ray and his team a ton of credit and kudos.  

They've been continuing to engage with the community, trying to be more 

proactive.  Right now, we're still very reactive.  We're not -- like the 

concessionaire comes out and does something and then we're reacting to it.  And 

we're working with them to get a better understanding of the schedule, continuing 

to set our expectations of accessibility.  And right -- like a two-mile detour for 

pedestrians is not acceptable, and making sure that they understand that.  So this 

will be a continued effort with them as we continue. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Okay.  I'm glad to hear you 

recognize the need to be more proactive to hold the concessionaires and 

contractors accountable.  So look forward to hearing from you.  I'm sure local 

leaders do as well about that.   

I also had a question about sort of small minority-owned 

subcontractors.  They have dealt -- they dealt with the first concessionaire pulling 

out and then numerous payment delays.  Some of those subcontractors, frankly, 
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could not survive that upheaval because there are small businesses with narrow 

operating margins. 

And the construction DBE compliance on this contract sits at just 9 

percent.  And considering the billions that are going to this project, the 

concessionaire clearly needs to work a lot harder to at least meet the 22 percent 

goal.  And so I wanted to hear more about what conversations you're having with 

the concessionaire to make sure they reach that goal. 

MS. ARNOLD:  Yeah.  So we're currently at 17 percent 

commitments, 9 percent payments.  So the commitments come first.  Obviously,  

payments come later. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Okay. 

MS. ARNOLD:  We have a DBE person on our team who is 

consistently meeting with the team.  We've been having numerous opportunities 

to outreach and engage with subcontractors to let them know the work is coming.  

There are regular meetings where we're sitting down with the concessionaire and 

the design-build contractor to take a look at:  Hey, what's the work that's 

upcoming in the next couple of months?  How can we start the outreach?  How 

can we think about doing the work differently to get the necessary DBE 

participation on the project? 

It's something we're committed to.  This Administration has made 

it very clear that commitment -- and so we're going to continue to push on the 

concessionaire there. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Okay.  That's great.  And 

Administrator Arnold, you and I have spoken along with CFO -- or I'm not sure 

her exact title, but Jaclyn Hartman and others, and my understanding -- you know, 

we have talked a lot about -- Purple Line is part of MTA, but it's only one asset 

that MTA is developing.  And MTA, of course, is the State's transit 
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administration.  And the National Capital Region has been a significant 

beneficiary of State transportation spending in recent years. 

I think the last time I looked, WMATA was supposed to get $167 

million in this year's capital budget alone.  There's Purple Line investments, 

capital grants like the ones we recently approved for bus rapid transit, and other 

projects in the CTP.  I think we all want to make sure we see equitable transit 

funding throughout the State because these are all important projects, right?  And 

people need to be able to get around Maryland, get around their region, without a 

car, right?  And we need that to reduce our greenhouse gas emissions, but we also 

need it to create a more equitable state and frankly, more prosperous because 

people -- access to jobs is so dependent on transit for so many. 

So I also wanted to just make sure that we -- that I'm clear that my 

understanding is that MDOT has really made the commitment that it is not going 

to cut what is in the current CTP for the rest of MTA, that correct? 

MS. ARNOLD:  Yes.  So Secretary Wiedefeld has made the 

commitment that for the projects that are existing funded in the CTP will continue 

to be funded for MTA. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Great.  And I have to say, without 

that firm commitment, I think it would have been really difficult to see this move 

forward.  So I really do appreciate that and appreciate his, and your, and the 

Administration's commitment to MTA as a whole.   

Sorry, I'm going so long.  Sorry, Mr. Treasurer.  Just a couple other 

things that I wanted to talk about while I have you here. 

It's because there are so many projects in your domain, and many 

of them are detailed in the Capital Needs Inventory.  Obviously, not all of the 

projects, but many of them.  And for those of you in this room who have not read 

the Capital Needs Inventory, it is really exciting reading, and you should all read 
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it.  But it comes out every three years, correct?  And here you list the needs for the 

rest of MTA in terms of capital.   

And I just wondered if you could talk to us a little bit about some 

of the projects that are happening elsewhere.  Because -- well, we're talking about 

the Purple Line now as you -- there are other transit projects that are happening.  

So could you talk us through a little bit more about where the Howard Street 

Light Rail is right now? 

MS. ARNOLD:  Yes.  So the Howard Street rail replacement is 

funded in the CTP.  It's a little bit in the out years, but our -- thankfully, we won a 

$213 million grant award for new light rail vehicles.  This past February, it was 

announced.  Which is really fantastic news.  The vehicles need to be replaced. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Yep. 

MS. ARNOLD:  As part of replacing the vehicles, we need to also 

make adjustments to the station.  So remove the high blocks, make the stations a 

little bit wider so they'll be more accessible for everyone.  So what we want to do 

with the rail replacement is do that at the same time as the station adjustments.  

That way we're not messing up people's commute twice in a row, so we're 

currently on track.  I believe it's like '27/ '28 to do that work. 

We're having conversations with Baltimore City because we want 

to make sure that we're not just coming in and replacing rail and replacing 

stations, but doing a holistic look at what needs to happen there, including 

sidewalk replacements and upgrades, lighting.  There's a ton of things that need to 

happen on the -- 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Need the City to step up and do 

sidewalks and lights while you do that work?  Is that the idea? 

MS. ARNOLD:  We want to partner with them to ensure that we're 

all working together, yes. 
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COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  That makes sense.  And in other 

spaces downtown, since so many of our State agencies are now moving 

downtown away from State center and so many of our awesome State workers 

rely on transit because it's free, I would love to hear more about some of your 

plans around bus hubs, subway stops, as our agencies start moving downtown, 

too. 

MS. ARNOLD:  Yeah, no, absolutely.  I mean, downtown really is 

the heart of MTA's operations between Light Rail, Metro, our bus hubs.  The 

connections are really made in downtown.  So we have a number of projects that 

are underway.  We are looking at ways -- you know, you and I have had multiple 

conversations on how to improve the look and feel of the Metro stations 

downtown.  They were built 40 years ago.  They look like they were about 40 

years ago.  And so we're looking at Charles Center, Shot Tower, Lexington 

Market.  And those enhancements will be included in the next Capital Needs 

Inventory. 

We're also going to be receiving new Metro rail cars.  So the first 

six are on-site now, and those will be going into service in 2025.  Which will 

drastically improve the experience for our riders and the way that people feel on 

the system.   

We've already talked about Howard Street, but outside of that on 

the bus side, we are looking at transit hubs at War Memorial and at the arena 

because we do recognize those are critical transfer points, and we want to make it 

a much more enjoyable experience for our riders whenever they're waiting and 

transferring their busses. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Okay.  That's great.  And I think 

that's really important for all of downtown, which is such an important economic 

hub for central Maryland.  Well, thank you.  I appreciate it.   
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Governor, you, Secretary Wiedefeld, and Administrator Arnold 

have been placed in a difficult -- we've all been placed in a difficult situation with 

one of the most complicated transportation projects the State has ever seen.  And I 

think it's really clear that past leadership failed all of us by entering into a 

public/private partnership that is ultimately placed most of the risk, most of the 

cost overruns, and delays on to Maryland taxpayers. 

I want to thank you for your Administration's commitment to 

safeguarding capital funding for the rest of MTA.  And I hope that the challenges 

of this transportation P3 -- arguably, the worst transit P3 in the nation as 

negotiated by the Hogan/Ron MDOT, demonstrate the folly of relying on P3 

models for complex long-term transportation projects.  Everyone in the State of 

Maryland is bearing the burden of the errors made by the past Administration 

today.  I don't enjoy voting yes on this, but we have to be committed to ensuring 

that we meet our obligations to our riders in the State of Maryland through 

completing the Purple Line project.  Thank you 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Thank you 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Mr. Treasurer? 

TREASURER DAVIS:  So I just want to raise hell. 

(Laughter.) 

TREASURER DAVIS:  I don't have any questions.  This is what I 

want to see.  It's funny Governor, you mentioned that the word or the term 

"boondoggle" when you were talking earlier.  The irony of that statement -- 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Yes. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  -- that was the exact word -- 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  For the Red Line. 
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TREASURER DAVIS:  -- that was used for the Red Line. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Right. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  And I remember Secretary Ron 

mentioning or being quoted -- and I think I have it before me -- that he believes 

the Red Line's $2.9 billion cost estimate wasn't realistic.  After likely cost 

overruns due to tunneling and factoring in all the commitments made to 

neighborhoods, the Red Line's cost would have ballooned by an additional $1 

billion which would have brought it to 3.9.  Boy, would I take that right about 

now. 

(Laughter.) 

TREASURER DAVIS:  I would take those overruns and 3.9 

billion right now to where we're at just under 10 billion and climbing.  When you 

hear about overruns, it's usually 5,10 percent or something like that.  We're 

literally approaching 100 percent with no real guarantee that that's the end.  So if 

the Red Line was a boondoggle, I don't know what the hell this is.  We need to 

invent a word for what this is. 

Last night when I left my staff and I went to bed, I was coming 

here, I was determined to vote "No".  There are other projects and other needs that 

the State has.  And we don't have an unlimited budget where we can just keep 

pouring good money after bad.  It's not fair to the rest of the State, and it's not 

being wise stewards over the people's money.  But at the end of the day -- and the 

Comptroller, I think, said it perfectly, we're in this.  I mean, we are so deep in this 

you really can't pull the plug at this point.  So we have to keep going forward. 

I hope that the Department stays on top of the contractor, the 

vendor, to not try to take advantage of the situation.  But it's disturbing, it's 

discomforting for us to be in this situation of where we can't do really what we 

want to do or choose to do because of so much that has been committed. 
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GOVERNOR MOORE:  Right. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  But yeah, I thought Madam Comptroller, 

Governor, that you all said it well.  And I was going to just leave it alone, but 

once I heard that term "boondoggle" and it went back, just I couldn't let go of the 

irony of what the real boondoggle became.  So all right, let's do it. 

(Laughter.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  I included that word intentionally. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Yes. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  For that exact reason. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  And I was ready. 

(Laughter.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  With that, may I please -- and thank you 

so much, Ms. Arnold.  Thank you so much for responding.  With that, may I have 

a motion to approve the agenda? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  So moved. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Is there a second? 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Reluctantly, second. 

(Laughter.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much.  Thank you.  We 

will conclude with the DGS agenda. 

Secretary Chaudhry, good morning. 

MR. CHAUDHRY:  Thanks, sir.  Mr. Governor, Madam 

Comptroller, Mr. Treasurer.  For the record, I'm Atif Chaudhry, Secretary of the 

Maryland Department of General Services.  Today, the Department is presenting 

49 items in our agenda.  We are withdrawing three items today.  We're 

withdrawing item 12-CGL, 17-CGL, and 45-LT.  Our agenda does feature over 

$62 million in capital grants and loans.  I just want to highlight one of those in 
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particular, and that's item 10-CGL. 

It provides $500,000 in State support to Humanim for the 

acquisition of a property in Columbia, Maryland to house individuals diagnosed 

with developmental disabilities and/or mental health disorders.  And these 

individuals at this property will be provided a multitude of wraparound support 

services, including basic living skills necessary to function independently in the 

community, including dietary planning and food preparation, maintenance of the 

individual's living environment, community awareness, and mobility skills.   

But more importantly, will also offer crisis intervention services, 

including a 24-hour on-call system.  As we continue to keep an eye on our 

minority business participation and our contracting, our agenda does include three 

contracts to certified minority businesses totaling over $1.3 million.  And we have 

Agency representatives here to answer any questions you may have. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Great.  Thank you so much, Mr. 

Secretary.  I know we have a number of speaker requests in today's agenda.  So in 

the interest of time, I would just like to ask the speakers to keep their comments to 

no more than five minutes. 

And first up, I'd like to recognize Ms. Susan Malone, the Executive 

Director of Wide Angle Youth Media, who is joining us virtually in support of 

Item 20-CGL, which is a $250,000 capital grant.  Ms. Malone, is she up?  There 

she goes.   

Ms. Malone, good morning.  Good to see you. 

MS. MALONE:  Good morning.  It's such an honor to be here 

today.  Good morning, Governor Moore, Comptroller Lierman, and Treasurer 

Davis.  My name is Susan Malone.  I'm the Executive Director of Wide Angle 

Youth Media.  For over 20 years, Wide Angle has provided creative youth 

development and workforce training to thousands of Baltimore area students.  
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And I've been part of the journey since the beginning.  In those early days, never 

in my wildest dreams did I think we would be here today, preparing to move our 

organization into a state-of-the-art media education facility. 

The State's generous investment in our new headquarters, Wide 

Angle Studios at the Service Center, helps make this possible.  When we open our 

doors this fall, we will be supporting new opportunities for a generation of young 

media makers.  Students will have access to state-of-the-art technology to build 

their skills, tell their stories through video design, animation, and photography. 

We are humbled by the support of policymakers and the Maryland 

Legislature, and so many other community members for bringing this vision to 

life.  I want to particularly thank Senator Washington, Delegate Embry, and 

Delegate Boyce for sponsoring our LBI request.  They have been incredible 

champions of our mission as have all three of you.  We are sincerely grateful for 

your time today and considering this request. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much, Ms. Malone.  And I 

know that the Comptroller and officers are very familiar with the work and we're 

appreciative that you do fantastic work.  So thank you. 

Thank you.  I'd like to also now recognize Mr. Todd Mohn, Queen 

Anne's County Administrator.  And also Warden LaMont Cooke to testify in 

support of Item 41-RP, which transfers former Eastern Pre-Release Unit to Queen 

Anne's County.  Great to see you both.  And thank you so much for joining us 

today.  Thank you. 

MR. MOHN:  Yes.  Good morning, Governor Moore, Comptroller 

Lierman, and Secretary -- Treasurer Davis, excuse me.  We are here today just to 

express our sincere gratitude and thank you for the support to acquire this 

property in Queen Anne's County from this decommissioned former pre-release 

camp.  Our knowledge is that the Department of General Services, the 
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Department of Public Safety, and the Department of Budget and Management, 

whose members of those departments have guided us through this process to bring 

us here today to receive this property, which we have tremendously big plans for. 

So we are in the initial planning stages now to develop a new state-

of-the-art detention center on this property.  Not only for Queen Anne's County, 

but for our sister counties in Caroline and Kent County.  So we'll be making 

history for the State of Maryland with the first, hopefully, regional detention 

center on the Eastern Shore there in Queen Anne's County.   

So we're excited about the challenge.  We're up for the challenge.  

And we hope to invite everybody that was involved, including the Board of Public 

Works, to a ribbon cutting and a groundbreaking, first and foremost in a couple -- 

maybe a couple of years for this property.  So we thank you very much for your 

support. 

And I am here with Warden Cooke.  He's the -- I know he's the 

longest standing warden in the State of Maryland.  He wants to make a few quick 

remarks as well.   

MR. COOKE:  Okay.  Good morning. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Morning. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Morning. 

MR. COOKE:  Treasurer, Comptroller, and I see the Lieutenant 

Governor over there.  We've met a few times.  I appreciate your approval of this 

project.  Been involved with doing this for a long, long time.  This is our second 

or third attempt at doing this and I think we're going to be very successful at 

completing it this time.   

Especially want to thank Secretary Scruggs along with the other 

group that was mentioned.  Her team has really been working with us and bending 

some things to help us out, and even came down to a tour that we took of a 
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facility down in Virginia about the same size, same demographics.  And 

everybody was really impressed by that.  So we're going to work hard at this.  

And I really appreciate, again, you all considering us supporting the funding and 

the support that we're going to continue to get.  And we hope this is going to be 

successful for all involved.  Thank you. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  (Indiscernible).  Thank you so much.  

And thank you both for not just being here, but for your service and for your 

commitment and for your leadership.  We're eager to get to that groundbreaking 

ribbon cutting. 

MR. MOHN:  Okay.  Great.  Thank you. 

MR. COOKE:  Thank you. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you.  Next, I'd like to recognize 

Paul Kappel, who's the president and CEO of Junior Achievement of Central 

Maryland, to speak in in support of Item 9-CGL, a $300,000 capital grant in 

support of Junior Achievement's Health Goal facility.  It is great to see you again.  

Thank you. 

MR. KAPPEL:  Good morning, Governor. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Morning. 

MR. KAPPEL:  And also friends of Junior Achievement, we've 

had the honor to, I think, host all of you at one time in our facility.  But thank you 

for my brief remarks today.  Really just three things I want to highlight.  First of 

all, thank you for both past and hopefully continuing support of our Youth 

Workforce and Innovation Center in Halethorpe, just outside of Baltimore.   

Junior Achievement of Central Maryland will serve this year 

almost 40,000 K-12 students with work and career readiness opportunities 

supplemented by financial capability and entrepreneurship programs.  40,000 

students makes us one of the largest youth serving providers in Central Maryland. 
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But we also think about the opportunity.  That's about 8 percent of 

students in central Maryland that get access to these vital programs.  Particularly, 

with the emphasis that the State is providing around the Maryland Blueprint in 

providing young people with work readiness experiences at multiple times 

through their through their K-12 participation.  That means 92 percent of students 

do not get access to opportunities like this.  So we appreciate both the past and 

future partnership with the State of Maryland. 

Comptroller Lierman, you mentioned public/private partnerships.  

We know that actually, there are examples of public/private partnerships that 

work.  And Junior Achievement works because of the role of the business 

community, local school districts, and the State of Maryland to bring both 

financial and people resources together in order to make these things happen.  But 

we also know we need to continue to move to make sure these programs are 

available in the future.  I'll leave you with two things to think about in support of 

our capital grant request. 

First is young people can only be what they see.  And oftentimes 

they see things that do not set them on the path towards the work-ready future that 

we know they all can achieve and quite frankly deserve.  And experiences like 

Junior Achievement, where they get to spend a day feeling a real job in a 

simulated community, we know can set them on that path.  But the thing that 

sticks to me is the young man who went to Fredrick Douglass High School and 

came into our facility and said, "Experiences like this make me want to go to 

school."   

And we know that showing up is the first thing to being a success 

in anything you do.  And continued support of opportunities like Junior 

Achievement will allow students to show up and chart their own career path.  

Thank you for the time today and I appreciate your continued support. 
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GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thanks, Mr. Kappel.  Thank you so much 

for your leadership and for everything you're doing for our young people. 

MR. KAPPEL:  Thank you very much. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Well, thank you.   

Before I recognize the speaker signed up for Item 46-OSP, I want 

to very quickly highlight two additional capital grants.  The first is item 2-CGL, 

which is the $8 million grant going to Kingdom Global Development Community 

Corporation.  It's for their Kingdom Cares Center Project.  The Lieutenant 

Governor and I were honored to have our pre-inauguration interfaith service over 

at Kingdom.  And we are grateful for the incredible impact that they do over there 

with Kingdom Cares.   

And just serving not just Prince George's County, but also the 

entire DC Metropolitan region.  We are proud to support this project.  And it's 

also going to further enhance not just Kingdom Cares, their mission, but also just 

a wide range of services.  And so we want to thank Reverend Smith and also 

Reverend Matthew Watley for their incredible leadership and great sermons as 

well, for those who had a chance to visit. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  We were there two weeks ago. 

(Laughter.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  It's great. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Two weeks ago, a great sermon. 

(Laughter.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  And I'd also like to highlight Items 5-

CGL, 13-CGL, and 19-CGL, which totaled $17.8 million in capital grants towards 

Howard County.  Last March, I was pleased to join the County Executive of 

Howard County Calvin Ball and a number of other elected officials, and 

community leaders, and residents as we celebrate a new state-of-the-art library.  A 
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beautiful library that's going to take place in -- that is in downtown Columbia.   

  We're pleased to be advancing $5 million in State capital funding 

to support this incredible project, but also to allocate funding towards the county's 

flood mitigation efforts towards a $750,000 grant to support construction of a new 

storm drain system along the Emory Street and extending to the existing storm 

drain systems along Church Road and also along Main Street.   

And in addition, we are approving a $12 million capital grant to 

support the Extended North Tunnel project, which is one of seven large flood 

mitigation capital projects within the county's Safe and Sound Flood Mitigation 

Plan. 

And so before we move to Item 46, also like to yield to the 

Comptroller additional questions on Item -- 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Sure, Item 28.  Thank you, 

Governor.  This is a request from the Department of Health toward Myers and 

Stauffer, LLC, a contract to perform cost report audits and surveys of health care 

providers.  There's -- are you going to answer this or do you -- 

MR. CHAUDHRY:  We have representatives for the Maryland 

Department of Health to answer questions? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you. 

MR. WATERS:  Good morning, Governor Moore, Comptroller 

Lierman, and Treasurer Davis.  For the record, my name is Warren Waters, Jr.  

I'm the Chief of Staff for Health Care Financing and Medicaid under Deputy 

Secretary Ryan Moran.  Myself and virtual members of the team are here to 

answer any of your questions. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Great.  Thank you so much for 

being here.  I appreciate it.  I wanted to talk to you about this five-year single bid 

contract.  It's $45.7 million, and it includes one five-year renewal option.  And it 
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just stood out to me because -- because of that single bid, I understand that there 

was two proposals, but we ended up with only one reasonably susceptible for 

award.  That said, it's also my understanding that the two previous times this 

contract went out in 2011 and 2017, the procurement also resulted in a single 

proposal received from this incumbent, the same company. 

I think that's a dangerous pattern to keep having one bid, 

essentially, for what is a very -- this is a lot of money, this contract.  So I'm 

curious why the Department did not look for ways to unbundle the services, if 

necessary.  I mean, it seems like it would be necessary to unbundle it as a way to 

provide for more competition, potentially for small minority business enterprises 

or others.  What was the reasoning behind that? 

MR. WATERS:  For that I'm actually going to defer to my 

colleague.  Hold on. 

MR. CHAUDHRY:  Who is? 

MR. WATERS:  Thelma McClellan. 

(Pause.) 

MR. CHAUDHRY:  We do not have a Thelma online. 

MR. WATERS:  So I can do my best to respond to that. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Sure. 

MR. WATERS:  I do know historically there was an attempt prior 

to -- about 15 years ago to unbundle.  But because of the specifications in the 

contract, there was some difficulty with having multiple vendors perform those 

services and to communicate the information to one another. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Okay.  I mean, I think that's 

helpful to know.  I'm not sure if it is enough to provide for the reason to keep it a 

such a large contract, especially when we basically have one company doing it 

over and over again.  And my hope would be that in five years, we look at this 
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again and think about how we can make sure that we're getting more increasing 

competition so that we know that we're getting the best services that we can in 

this space.  And have you thought at all or has the team started talking about what 

you plan to do to ensure there's more competition next time? 

MR. WATERS:  Absolutely. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Okay.  Well, I'll look forward.  

Maybe the Secretary can follow up with me to talk more about this offline then. 

MR. WATERS:  Okay. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Great.  Thank you. 

Governor. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much.  Madam 

Comptroller.  We turn to the Treasurer as well. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Yes, this is 49-CPL.  I thank most of my 

staff and also, Governor, I'd like to thank Manny for making it.  I'd give him a 

raise if I could. 

(Laughter.) 

TREASURER DAVIS:  It's not often I can (indiscernible). 

(Laughter.) 

TREASURER DAVIS:  This is the Kettering Community 

Association.  And today, we have with us Alicia Adams (phonetic) and Joe 

(phonetic) Sizemore.  Back when I was a delegate and even before that, the 

Kettering Community Association is one of those places in every community 

where all sorts of things go on.  Whether it's the holiday parties, or where you 

store the athletic equipment, or where -- I've done several political debates there, 

and all those kinds of things.  And so it's really important to the community.  But 

like with anything, when it starts to age and so forth -- when it starts to age and so 

forth, it's in need of repair.  So they've been shut down for quite a while. 
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And so there was a bond bill and a bond initiative that that was in 

to correct it.  But we had a technical glitch in the way it was worded, and it wasn't 

able to move forward with the desperately needed funds.  So we were able to get 

the assistance of many of your staff.  And I don't know what they did, but it's here 

before us today.  It got fixed and we're certainly excited.  Well, I won't even call 

them former constituents.  They're still my constituents, just in a in a different 

way. 

But this is really important to one of our communities to keep 

things going.  So I just wanted to highlight that.  I thank them for coming down 

today and thank everyone who made this happen to get this forward, because 

there really wasn't a lot of time to delay to get this back up and running and 

serving the community.  So I just wanted to thank everybody that was involved 

with that. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you.  Thank you.  And with that, 

I'd like to call up Item 46-S-MOD (phonetic), which is a request to extend the 

inmate medical health contract to allow for new procurement to be completed.  

Yeah, we have several speakers signed up for this item.  And so just as a 

reminder, we're asking speakers to limit their comments to five minutes. 

First, I'd like to recognize Senator Mike McKay, who has signed 

up to speak in opposition.   Senator McKay. 

SENATOR MCKAY:  Governor, Lieutenant Governor, Madam.  

Comptroller, Mr. Treasurer.  Four out of the -- or three out of the four of you 

served with me for eight years in the House.  And I believe that I've had a track 

record that I only stand up on things that are on principle and that I ultimately 

want to fix the problem.  That being the case, we are voting right now third 

readers giving my ability to give voice to my constituents on the bills that we pass 

out of the Senate, but it was important for me to come and voice concerns from 

UNOFFICIAL COPY 
FOR INFORMATIONAL PURPOSES ONLY. 

To expedite access to BPW records, we post unofficial transcripts as soon as we receive them. 
When the Office has verified the transcript, we will remove the UNOFFICIAL designation. 



40 
 

HUNT REPORTING COMPANY 
Court Reporting and Litigation Support 

Serving Maryland, Washington, and Virginia 
410-766-HUNT (4868) 

1-800-950-DEPO (3376) 

my constituents, missing that opportunity for making those third reader votes, to 

share with you some of my concerns considering the position in front of you. 

I just want to give you some information, if I may.  As you all 

know, I represent District 1, Garrett, Allegany, and Washington County.  We have 

a plethora of Department of Corrections.  We have a lot of employees that are 

employed there, and they do a phenomenal job.  The Department headed by 

Secretary Scruggs does a great job, but I need to bring concern.   

About a year and a half ago, starting November 17th, 2022, the 

hospital system that we have up there at UPMC, University of Pittsburgh Medical 

Center, had contacted my office to say, "Hey, we can't get paid by this --" what 

was Corizon then YesCare.  And we had a series of subcontractors as well as 

them that had not been paid.  My office then worked with them, and the 

Department helped us to set up that meeting.  Just like my mom said, I can't get 

seconds until I finish everything on my plate.  So we worked everything out and 

things were working very well.  We were bringing that number down. 

But as January 17th, 2024, for that dollar amount started creeping 

up again.  I had over 800,000 in the EDIC part, the officials didn't care.  I'm sorry, 

800,000 total.  48,000 was in three different buckets.  48,000 in the physician's 

care, the EDIC physician's claim was 10,000, and then the hospital itself was 

$740,000.  Trying to work to get that down understanding that this contract's 

coming up, the balance on February the 5th went over a million dollars.  February 

8th, glad we were able to get a check and brought it down to about 600,000. 

As of yesterday, I checked with them, they're still way behind on 

their payments.  While they are working and they're trying to get us to there, I do 

appreciate, but it's a concern that you need to understand that there are 

constituents that rely not just the fifth largest health system in the country, 

UPMC, but we're talking about physicians, private, local, and the ripple effect of 
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those businesses.   

Again, Secretary Scruggs and her people are working very, very 

hard.  I know that trying to break this contract, which was together, and the 

individuals has been very, very tough.  They've always been receptive.  And I 

appreciate you, Madam Secretary.  I really do. 

We were preparing for the upcoming session, and we had a 

Washington County delegation meeting.  And in that delegation meeting, we 

found out -- I found out that Senator Corderman in District 2 had been dealing 

with YesCare about getting Boonsboro Fire EMS paid.  Now while they were able 

to get that paid up, it was about -- I believe about 135,000, a very small company 

volunteers that transport from the correctional facility to the hospital.   

However, there's still $10,000 that is tied up in bankruptcy that 

when Corizon created health -- YesCare that's in litigation still.  And to a small 

fire company, $10,000 is a lot.  That's a lot of hoagies.  It's just it needs to be -- 

third, there's over 20,000 incarcerated people who I believe are not necessarily 

getting the access to health care that's competent and possibly ethical.  

 Now in your packets, you will have received or have received a 

letter from Delegate Jazz Lewis, bringing up those issues about incarcerated 

peoples getting the care that they need to get.  You have gotten a letter from 

Senator Corderman talking about Boonsboro.  Both of them have some 

suggestions in there on how do we rectify this problem as we go forward, et 

cetera. 

MR. CHAUDHRY:  Senator, that's five minutes.  If you could -- if 

you -- 

SENATOR MCKAY:  In conclusion?  Yes, sir. 

MR. CHAUDHRY:  Please, that's what I was looking for. 

SENATOR MCKAY:  Thank you.  I -- for lack of better words, in 
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all of our committee, we give elected officials a little bit of grace, and you are 

giving it to me.  And I appreciate that, sir. 

So moving forward.  Should this contract be approved I think, 

number one, we should take care of Boonsboro.  This $10,000 that's tied up in 

bankruptcy.  They do not have the lawyers to try to go get this money.  It's tied up 

in -- so number two, I think UPMC should be brought up to an acceptable 

accounting receiving aging balance.  We're not talking about everything getting 

paid, but if they're in 45 to 60, I'm sorry that needs to be taken care of.   

And number three, for your consideration, as I said earlier, I 

normally come with a some kind of a solution to it.  I just don't identify the 

problem.  I think that what you might want to do is -- this is a nine-month 

contract.  I would rather you break it into approximately three months and require 

YesCare to give a report back to you of where they stand.  Not just District 1, not 

District 2, but statewide on their balances.  Just to make sure that everyone is 

getting paid.  

 Because at the end of the day, while they are a third-party and 

they contract with even other third parties, ultimately, we, the leaders of the State 

of Maryland, are responsible to make sure that the Department of Corrections, 

regardless of the contract, has its bills paid.  So if you could just approve a three-

month extension, base it upon a report however you all decide is what is 

acceptable.  And if that's good, they get it for another three months.  That's good, 

they get it for the total nine months.  And then the RFP will be out, and we will 

see how everything shakes out.  I thank you for your consideration, but more 

especially, I thank you for your grace and the time allowed. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much, Senator. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you.  Next, we have Mr. Bruce 
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Bereano, who signed up to speak in opposition.   

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Good morning. 

MR. BEREANO:  Good morning, Governor, Ms. Controller, Mr. 

Treasurer, and -- Madam Controller and Mr. Treasurer.  For the record, my name 

is Bruce Bereano and I'm a registered lobbyist for Wexford Health Care, who's 

the prior contractor on the inmate prison contract prior to Corizon and now 

YesCare.   

Our opposition to this nine-month extension is sincere and 

genuine.  There's absolutely no criticism of the Department of Public Safety and 

Corrections.  YesCare is a bad actor.  I think they're embarrassing the State of 

Maryland on many fronts.  This is not a partisan matter.  You have letters from 

legislators that are Democrats and Republicans. 

And you're extending it for another nine months, but they have to 

be very closely monitored.  And what I'm afraid of is that over these nine months 

I think the Department, I'm just speaking for myself and no criticism of the 

Department, they need the help of the Board of Public Works to monitor this 

thing.  All the bids are in, my client as well, but whoever gets it, the bids are in, I 

think it's important for a decision to be made.  Who is going to be the next 

contractor of this contract?  Hopefully, it's not YesCare.  It would be crazy, in my 

personal view, to give it to a company that was created to avoid bankruptcies, to 

have no other assets. 

You have seen the articles.  They're under federal investigation 

trying to end the bankruptcy of Corizon, creating YesCare to insulate it from 

malpractice suits, from anything.  It's just not the way you do business with 

human beings and with government.  But I -- hopefully, that decision will be 

made soon.  If it's someone else other than YesCare, I think it's imperative that 

immediately this -- it's nine months, you're going to do -- be terminated 
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immediately.  Even in the face of a protest, the Board of Public Works has the 

authority to terminate contracts in the best interest of the State if indeed another 

vendor is better and more suitable. 

You've heard from legislators who are hearing from constituents.  

I've seen articles where inmates and I can -- proper health and attention.  And I 

would just urge a monitoring, as the Senator indicated, of what is going on.  And 

assisting the Department of Health, should be the Department of Public Safety 

and Correctional Services, in a very close, unique way because we really got to 

get back on track and have a vendor, whether it's my client or someone else, 

there's a number of bids, that knows what they're doing, has assets, is not immune 

from bankruptcy, is not immune from malpractice lawsuits, and has assets, and 

can operate.  It's not good for the State of Maryland.   

And I know you all as the Board of Public Works, that is your 

primary goal.  What is best for the interests of the State of Maryland in serving 

governmental services and those that are under your care during that period of 

time.  Thank you very much.  Be happy to answer any questions you have. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you so much, Mr. Bereano. 

We'll now move on to John Dougherty, who represents the 

incumbent, YesCare, who has signed up to speak in support of the item. 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  Good morning, Mr. Governor, Madam 

Comptroller, Mr. Treasurer.  I am John Dougherty.  I represent YesCare.  What a 

difference a few years makes because seven years ago, Mr. Bereano successfully 

lobbied the prior Administration to give Wexford an 18-month extension of their 

contract.  While their numerous groundless, as the Board of Contract Appeals 

held groundless protests, worked their way all the way through the process and 

the circuit courts on judicial review.  

 An 18-month extension during which Wexford allowed staffing to 
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drop to a 50 percent vacancy rate.  50 percent.  Mainly the nurses, and doctors, 

and other health care professionals who take care of the incarcerated persons and 

pre-trial detainees. 

YesCare's current contract expires in 18 days, midnight on Easter 

Sunday.  There's no contract on Monday, April 1st, 12 business days from now.  

So many people work on Good Friday.  Health care is challenging.  Health care 

for incarcerated persons and pre-trial detainees is more challenging.  Health care, 

when the biggest health care payment processing system in the country, almost 

the only one, Change Healthcare has been hacked and shut itself down, makes 

paying for health care very challenging. 

And that's what happened with Boonsboro Ambulance.  They 

submitted an invoice on February 22nd through Change Healthcare.  YesCare can 

see that invoice, but they also paid through Change Healthcare.  That's the 

typical -- that's the ordinary process.  They can't pay.  It's entirely shut down.  So 

they overnighted a check, and that should be received by Boonsboro Ambulance 

today.  It's a concern for everybody in health care that payment system is shut 

down.  And when it is a concern that rises to the level of this board's agenda, 

YesCare dealt with it.  I've seen the check.  It went out yesterday. 

And the problem with a three-month extension, as Senator McKay 

advocated for, is it creates more uncertainty.  The health care professionals that 

deliver these services within the Department of Public Safety are regular people.  

They have to plan for the -- they want to know where they're going to be working 

in 19 days, in three months, in six months.  And if they find out that this contract 

is going to expire in June, then their kids just finished the school year, and we're 

creating more uncertainty in an already very challenging environment. 

A nine-month extension allows Secretary Scruggs and her team -- 

Mr. Sedtal here, Director of Procurement, to finish their evaluation of the 
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proposals that have already been submitted, make a selection, and allow some 

time for any protest process if Wexford wants to file another half dozen protests, 

like they did last time.  It allows the normal process to occur.  And as I said, a 

nine-month extension is not abnormal.  Wexford got 18 months when they were 

the incumbent.  So the challenges would be exacerbated by a shorter extension. 

There's actually not a shorter extension on the table.  The 

modification that's been negotiated between the Department and my client is for 

nine months, and there are a lot of terms that go along with that.  We'd have to go 

back to the drawing board if we're talking about a different modification, because 

that's the one that's been agreed on and that is on the Board's agenda.   

So I ask the Board with great respect to please approve that 

modification so that my client can continue what it did throughout COVID, which 

is provide health care to these folks who really need it.  Thank you very much.  If 

there are no questions, I'll excuse myself. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  No, there are questions.  It is -- 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  I apologize.  I misheard. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Is it your testimony -- let me start with 

this.  Is it your testimony that because Wexford had issues, it's okay or it justifies 

YesCare having issues? 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  No, I'm not conceding that there are issues.  

I am not at all -- 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Hold on, hold on.  You said you're not 

conceding that there are issues, that there haven't been payment issues because 

it -- I've heard it too.  And I didn't just hear it recently when some system went 

down.  I heard it from others.  Since they didn't authorize me to say anything, I 

won't mention their names, but I heard it as far back as this time last year that 

there were payment issues and partial payments like layaway or something that 
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there were payment issues.  Are you telling me that there were no payment issues 

outside of some system going down -- 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  No -- 

TREASURER DAVIS:  -- for regularly getting paid on time when 

they were supposed to be getting paid? 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  It's more than Change Healthcare, but I don't 

think it's as extensive.  And -- 

TREASURER DAVIS:  What about a University of Maryland 

Medical System? 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  The University of Maryland Medical 

System, the billing on this, Mr. Treasurer, is most of the inmates who go to a 

hospital, and that's what we're talking about now, are covered by Medicaid.  One 

of YesCare's responsibilities is to make sure that every inmate applies for 

Medicaid because that's something they're eligible for in Maryland and it helps 

with the cost.  Medicaid billing is complicated.  It doesn't -- it's not a 30-day net 

payment.   

The bills get adjusted and re-adjusted and finally figured out.  So 

that, as Senator McKay noted, the account receivable balance for the same 

hospital visit goes up and down as it works its way through the system.  And 

because of that, the payments are slow.  That's the case. 

I don't think they're taking a year, but they don't take 30 days 

either.  That's true.  I haven't heard -- the only -- on the University of Pittsburgh 

Medical System, I was on the phone with Matt Gilmore, their lawyer.  I'm not 

party to all of the conversations because I'm a lawyer myself.  I only talk to the 

other lawyer.  But I haven't heard from Matt in more than a year.  And when there 

was a problem, I did hear from Matt.  And I haven't heard from him.  He's their 

lawyer. 
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I don't think there is any problem other than that the process itself 

put aside Change Healthcare.  The process is slow.  One part of the slowness was 

that YesCare was using an outside vendor to process payments.  And that was part 

of the problem that the University of Maryland System complained about and that 

Mr. Gilmore's client, University of Pittsburgh Medical System, complained about.  

They stopped using that vendor because it was adding time to the process.  

They're eliminating what (indiscernible) from the process.  They're doing 

everything they can. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  You mentioned that the contract expires in 

18 days, I think you said.  But then you said that it would be a problem that if it 

expired in June because of the uncertainty, but the folks only legitimately had a 

reason to believe -- as a matter of fact, I thought they'd expired December 31st? 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  It did. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  So from that point forward, nobody 

should be expecting -- that's when everybody should have thought the contract 

ended and have planned accordingly.  No one should be expecting any type of 

extension until after -- or plan for extension until after the next bid was won.  So 

it's basically day-to-day or month-to-month, whatever we want to call it, since 

December 31st.  I mean, isn't that how it should have been looked at?  The terms 

of the contract ended then. 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  The contract, as originally awarded, ended 

on December 31st.  There were negotiations to try to get a lengthier extension.  

There was enough money left in that contract to do a three-month extension 

without adding any money.  And that's why they did that three-month extension.  

The current extension for nine months is because it also adds money.  They're out 

of money on the original contract.  But a three-month extension that they just got 

is not a great thing, Mr. Treasurer. 
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TREASURER DAVIS:  No, and that's what I'm saying.  But the 

extension is only because the procurement isn't ready.  It wasn't for any other 

reason.  The only reasonable expectation YesCare could have had was to the end 

of the original contract, which was December 31st.  That was the thought.  

Anything beyond that required a new procurement, a new contract.  So no one 

could reasonably expect three months, six months, or nine months because that's 

not the contract.   

The contract is -- what we're here now -- what I'm trying to say is 

the reason why we're here now with this item is on -- it's not -- well, I'll speak for 

myself.  It's not because we believe YesCare has served the citizens well.  This is 

about the Department.  It really isn't about YesCare.  The Department is 

essentially saying it needs more time to complete its procurement, but it's not 

saying we want YesCare.  You just happen to be the incumbent.  And so they're 

seeking more time while they do the procurement.  So I guess I'm having trouble 

reconciling the two because you all -- there's no guarantee that you're going to 

win this next procurement.  So there's already uncertainty there.   

The only-- yeah, as soon as this is ready, and it's my understanding 

and I hope the Department corrects it, it's not really nine months, it's up to nine 

months.  So if they complete everything and are ready to go, it can terminate it at 

any time.  If that's not the case, then I need clarification on that.  But as far as 

your client is concerned and the staffers and so forth, this contract ended 

December 31st, and everything else that's gone on since then is just about 

essentially buying the Department time to complete the next procurement, in 

which case anybody could win that including YesCare. 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  And I'm not suggesting that the Department 

doesn't retain the right to terminate for convenience at the -- at any time after 

March 31st, if this nine-month extension is approved.  I'm not suggesting that.  
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And I'm not really talking about YesCare's expectation of three months of more 

contract or nine months.  I was talking about the life planning of the individual 

doctors, and nurses, and other health care professionals.  And they do factor in 

who the contractor is going to be. 

So yes, there is uncertainty because whenever the procurement is 

complete and an award is made, the typical transition period has been 90 days.  

And the transition to the new contractor happens, the current contract, however 

long the Board approves an extension, can be terminated for convenience at that 

time if it happens before December 31st.  Yes, that absolutely can happen. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you. 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  Thank you. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Thank you so much, Mr. Dougherty. 

MR. DOUGHERTY:  Thank you. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Lastly, I would like to ask Secretary 

Scruggs and also Deputy Secretary Sedtal to make comments on behalf of the 

Department. 

MS. SCRUGGS:  Good morning again, Governor, Madam 

Comptroller, Mr. Treasurer.  First, let me say that you are absolutely correct, Mr. 

Treasurer.  The extension is so that we still have a continuity of care for our some 

17,000 incarcerated men and women, while we complete the procurement 

process.  The extension, also within it, includes a clause where we can terminate 

for convenience at any time.  So it is not the Department's goal to extend this for 

nine months. 

We are very close to awarding for our pre-trial, and we are a 

couple of weeks behind for awarding for our DOC.  Would like to kind of briefly 

share to you how we got here and why it's taking so long.  Health care behind the 

walls is very important.  One of the things that I took pride in was I was able to 
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get 15 contracts from around the country, and I read every last one of them 

because I've been through several transitions with this Department for medical 

care.  And I wanted this transition to be different, because I see the complexities 

of those needs of those individuals that we serve every day. 

We separated the contract, which is something new.  We separated 

and put a pre-trial contract and a DOC contract.  And that's because Maryland is 

unique.  The Department of Public Safety, unlike other states, we actually run the 

city detention center.  So there are differences in the needs of those that are 

coming through our pre-trial component and day-to-day revolving back through 

our doors.  And the complexity of substance use disorder and other illnesses that 

they're not even aware that they have as compared to the stability of those 

individuals that are within our Division of Corrections. 

And in Division of Corrections, with those 15,000 that are there, 

there are with a average age of about 39, that's who I service, I have a growing 

geriatric population.  Many of them about 4,000 geriatric population have chronic 

needs, anything from diabetes to cancer.  And they need that care.  The other 

thing we did with this contract, by allowing me to review some of the best 

practices around the country, was combined our mental health and medical 

contractors for better communication because right now, we have two separate 

entities. 

That way it provides the incarcerated individual a holistic approach 

to medication and what they need from anything from medication to any type of 

therapeutic treatment.  So the Department is working very closely to ensure that 

we provide the best care to our incarcerated men and women on the DOC side and 

pre-trial side.  But on the pre-trial side, it was very important that we also provide 

that continuity of care back into the community because many of them rotate back 

into the community.  So we wanted to ensure that that was there. 
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The other thing I'd like to do is personally thank Secretary Herrera 

Scott.  Because after we actually put together the RFP, she actually took the time 

to read all 500 pages of that to give me insight as to where we needed to make 

things better, or how Maryland Department of Health could actually partner with 

our agency to do these things.   

So I say that to you to say that it's taking us a little longer, but it's 

because we want it right this time.  We know that there's going to be need for a 

smooth transition.  And one of the things that truly I've seen since I've been with 

the Department that was absent in that transition was proper vetting. 

Usually, what you see is a new contractor comes in and the same 

people are still there.  But one of the things that I put within this contract is that 

each and every one of those individuals that will be working for us has to be 

vetted.  Their credentials have to be verified because we want to ensure that, 

again, we're providing the best care.  

 So again, that's why we're here to extend that.  We do hope that 

we will be making an offer in the next couple of weeks, but I will tell you, we will 

certainly make an offer before the beginning of the new fiscal year.  And I'm 

happy to answer any questions. 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Thank you, Madam Secretary.   

Governor, I don't really have a question, but I wanted to sort of 

reiterate.  And you said it, why I am going to support this.  Before we get into 

whoever gets paid, whoever's making money off of this, and I've said it before 

and on other contracts, it's about getting best value for the citizens of the State of 

Maryland.  That's first before anybody else gets paid, and I understand the 

importance of that.  It's about getting the best value. 

And so when you said that you want to get it right, in our prior 

conversations about this, that's sort of what I honed in on.  It's more important to 
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get it right than to get it -- than to do it fast.  Because when you do things fast, 

when you rush, that's how mistakes occur.  And so that's where -- that's the reason 

why I'm supporting this, because I want you to get it right.  And I'm also trusting 

that as soon as you get it right, it'll be back before us for the appropriate vote.  So 

Governor, Madam Comptroller, and Madam Secretary, that's the reason for my 

support also. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Well said. 

MS. SCRUGGS:  And sir, I want to thank you again for that.  Just 

so that you know, one of the other efforts that we've made to get it right is that 

I've developed an audit unit.  We've hired six auditors that will actually be 

responsible for auditing the new contract, auditing each performance standard, 

and making sure if there are liquidated damages attached that those liquidated 

damages are waged. 

We also have what we now call eight (phonetic), we have eight 

comms in each of our facilities.  They are our agency contract administrators.  

They are technically clinicians.  And they are on-site so that they can also monitor 

these contracts as well.  Those are positions that typically have not been filled in 

my career, but we actually put them back and we aggressively did a hiring so that 

we could get those individuals. 

And I also hired a director of clinical services that is a -- he's a 

physician.  He has both worked in private sector as well as for some of the 

correctional vendors across the country.  So we're happy to make sure that we 

have a very robust effort to ensure that the contract that we're moving into is 

secure and it meets the needs of each and every one of those individuals that we 

service. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Madam Comptroller? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Governor.  Thank 
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you, Madam Secretary, for being here.  I think I -- you know, I share my 

colleague's beliefs that every single Marylander deserves access to quality 

medical care, including our incarcerated and returning citizens, and which is why 

I'm so concerned about the multiple, really, dozens of medical malpractice 

lawsuits in Maryland and elsewhere that have been levied against this company.   

  And I should also say, if the previous Administration had properly 

valued and prioritized these critical services, the two new solicitations could have 

been completed with sufficient time for transition and we would not be here 

today.  I'm very glad and I appreciate hearing about the new procurements, that 

they're out or closed.  And I also think that the new way that you're doing it, the 

new method of procurement and separating the services will lead to better 

outcomes over the long term. 

That said, this is an uniquely terrible and irresponsible national for-

profit medical company.  I'm sure many of the people here or watching have seen 

the news articles detailing at length concerns about the quality of care received 

and the financial stability of Corizon Health, which is now known as YesCare.   

  They face thousands of lawsuits over alleged negligent care.  But 

then to circumvent those liabilities, they reincorporated in Texas and moved all 

those liabilities to a different company and renamed themselves, and they are 

engaged in just deeply -- this deeply concerning divisional merger in order to 

continue their lucrative contracts under the YesCare name. 

I know that we all believe that the State of Maryland should only 

be doing business with vendors who provide the highest level of care and 

services, and don't try to use corporate and legal loopholes to evade their 

responsibilities.   

I do not believe that YesCare is a contractor that aligns with our 

values, and I do not believe it's a contractor that deserves a unanimous vote from 
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the Board of Public Works.  Therefore, today I will be a "no" vote to YesCare.  

And I look forward to working with you on the new procurements as they come 

out.  Thank you, Madam Secretary. 

MS. SCRUGGS:  Thank you, ma'am. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Thank you, Mr. Governor. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Thank you, Madam Comptroller.  Thank 

you. 

And Secretary Gontrum, why don't we go in separate Item 46 for a 

separate vote on that item. 

Is there any further discussion on the DGS agenda -- 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  No. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  -- sans 46? 

TREASURER DAVIS:  I think that about covered it. 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Yeah. 

(Laughter.) 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  If not, we'll take up Item 46 first.  Is there 

a motion to approve Item 46?  

TREASURER DAVIS:  So moved. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  All right.  I'll do a second.  So the Item 

46 is approved, 2:1.  Comptroller voting in the negative.  On the remainder of the 

agenda DGS agenda, sans Item 46, may I have a motion to approve? 

COMPTROLLER LIERMAN:  Move to approve the remainder of 

the DGS agenda. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Okay.  Is there a second? 

TREASURER DAVIS:  Second. 

GOVERNOR MOORE:  Great.  Thank you so much.  Item -- DGS 

agenda will move forward. 
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And that concludes today's meeting of the Board of Public Works.  

Our next meeting is Wednesday, April 3rd.  Thank you all so much.  We're 

adjourned. 

(Whereupon, at 11:37 a.m., the meeting was concluded.) 
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